

Sandwiching in History Tour Isaac Homard House 1217 W. 3rd Street, Little Rock

February 2, 2024

By Ashley Sides Special thanks to: Kyle Ludwig / Ludwig Law Firm and Laura Winning



The Isaac Homard House Photo by Ashley Sides, 2023

Welcome and Intro

ASHLEY SIDES:

Hello everybody! Welcome to the Arkansas Historic Preservation Program's first Sandwiching in History tour of the 2024 season. And welcome to the historic Isaac Homard House. My name is Ashley Sides. I'm the preservation outreach coordinator for the Arkansas Historic Preservation Program, and it's my pleasure to introduce you to this icon of West Third Street.





You may have driven by this striking property for years and wondered what it looks like inside. You might have seen it a few years ago looking pitiful after it suffered major damage from a fire. Thankfully, this beautiful house has been fully repaired and continues to stand as a piece of twentieth-century history.

I want to thank the building's owner, Kyle Ludwig with the Ludwig Law Firm, for graciously allowing us to tour this property. And I want to thank Laura Winning of Whodunit Holdings, LLC, the former owner and the one who undertook the rehabilitation project, for being willing to tell us about the process of getting this house to look like it does today.

First, I'll go over the history and the architecture of the Homard House, then Laura and Kyle will tell us about their experiences with the property, and finally Amy Jones will tell us about the role of the Capitol Zoning District Commission and how it works with property owners to help preserve the historic fabric of this district. And then we'll get to look around at the house. There's a great view of the Capitol from the back room upstairs!

History of the Homard House

As is traditional, this house is named for its original owner. Isaac Homard and Nellie Van Campen were from Ohio. They married in 1890 and shortly after moved to Little Rock. By 1893, Isaac was working as a machinist for the Iron Mountain Railway. In 1895, they had a son, whom they named Benjamin Van Campen Homard (or some variation of that). He usually went by Van.

It was an exciting time to live in Little Rock. They called it the Gilded Age. The city was in the midst of a population and development boom that had started after the Civil War. Railroads were expanding throughout the state, bringing in commerce. New neighborhoods were being developed. Tram service provided a modern alternative to horse-and-buggy, especially when electric streetcars replaced mule-drawn cars in 1891. Electric utility service, cobblestone pavement, and a city sewer system were still new innovations less than a decade old when the Homards arrived in Little Rock.

The city was outgrowing some of its earlier facilities, and as the twentieth century opened, a flurry of new building took place. Offices downtown, like the Old Post Office, City Hall, and the Pulaski County Courthouse were being expanded or replaced with bigger and better ones. Commercial buildings were coming into a new era of glory with Little Rock's first skyscrapers. Over here in the vicinity of where we are now, a beautiful new brick Union Station replaced the earlier wooden train depot. And most notable of all, between 1899 and 1915, a grand new state capitol building was slowly coming into being.





The blocks around Union Station, where Isaac Homard must have worked, were inhabited by a high concentration of railroad employees and businesses that served them. The district was known as Railroad Call, because when a train was expected, the railroad would send messengers around to call the crew members in. The Homard family lived in various homes in the blocks around the station over the years.

In 1902, they began construction on this new house on Third Street, in what it would seem was quickly becoming an attractive location. Mere blocks away no longer stood the state penitentiary, but rather the construction site of the new Arkansas State Capitol. Meanwhile, as the Homards' house and the State Capitol were being built, Third Street went from being a dead end at the railroad tracks to being a gateway to westward expansion when the viaduct was built over the tracks. Streetcar service was even extended out across the viaduct to Pulaski Heights, which was still an independent village at the time.

The Homards are thought to have hired architect Charles L. Thompson to design the house. Thompson was one of the most prominent and prolific architects in Little Rock in the early 20th century. Isaac left the details to Nellie. She had expensive taste and big dreams, but Isaac—who by now was an engineer with the Iron Mountain Railway—did not have the income to support what she had in mind. The plans had to be downsized multiple times. Three stories became two. The full basement with a wine cellar became a partial basement. And costs were apparently cut in other ways as well. The large one-over-one glass panes on the east elevation, for example, would have been pricey. Using smaller panes in a twelve-over-one configuration on the west elevation could have offered some savings. Still, it was an expensive house and they struggled to pay the mortgage.

The house is said to have been completed in 1905, and the Homards probably moved in shortly after, although the city directory gives an adjacent address until 1907 or 1908.¹ Apparently, they had moved next door to 1213 W. 3rd (to a house that no longer exists) around 1903 to supervise the construction.

The house was large, and the Homard family was small. Van married in 1916 and moved out around that time. Isaac and Nellie took in boarders; there were two young ladies lodging there in 1920 at least.





¹ The 1906 Little Rock City Directory listing still has them at 1213 W. 3rd, and the 1907 directory listing gives their address as 1215 W. 3rd, before the 1908 directory finally has them at 1217 W. 3rd. The 1215 address may have been an anomaly, as there does not seem to have been a house with that address, so it's possible that the 1907 directory reflects the Homards already living in their new house, later designated 1217. Perhaps there was mixed information about the address in the first couple of years after the house was initially built.

Nellie passed away in 1926 at the age of 57. She had lived here about 20 years. Van, now in his 30s, had gotten divorced the year before, and he moved back into the home with his father, and that's how they closed out the 1920s.

Around 1930, Van married a woman named Josie, and Isaac moved to the house next door and transferred the title of this house to his son. It may have been at this time that Isaac married again, to a woman named Zadie at Tuckerman in Jackson County, but he continued to call the adjacent house at 1213 W. 3rd his home until around 1935, and then he lived at Tuckerman. Isaac was a railroad man to the end; he died of diabetes at the Missouri Pacific Hospital in Little Rock in 1941.

Although Van and Josie continued to live at 1217 W. 3rd until at least 1944, they were listed as renters in the 1940 census. They are said to have lost ownership of the home to foreclosure during the Great Depression.

The house was bought by Thomas and Nell Spain. Thomas was a fellow locomotive engineer at MoPac; he probably knew Isaac. It may be reading too much into it, but it's tempting to think that the Spains, who lived in North Little Rock, bought this house in order to let the Homards continue living there.

After Van and Josie moved out in the mid-1940s, the Spains did make this their home and lived here into the mid-1950s, while continuing to lodge boarders upstairs. The second story was divided into several apartments, and in the postwar period, there was a great demand for housing, especially by railroad workers and soldiers' families stationed near Little Rock. Thomas Spain died in 1955. Nell Spain lost the house to foreclosure, and it was bought in 1956 by Andrew and Lillian Hanks. Nell moved to 16th Street and the Hankses moved into this house at 1217 W. 3rd.

Andrew, at age 78, and Lillian, aged 47, had been married to each other for 9 years, each having been previously married. They were raising Lillian's 16-year-old son, William, from her previous marriage. Andrew and Lillian operated the White Kitchen Café during the 1950s and 1960s, which was located for much of that time in the Terminal Hotel at the corner of West Markham and Victory Street, right across from Union Station.

Andrew Hanks died in 1968 at the age of 90. The Navy Department helped pay the mortgage on the house because Andrew had been a veteran. Lillian continued to live in this house for another four decades, until her death in 2007. Think about that: this was Lillian Hanks's home for 51 years. Her son, William, then lived here until selling it in 2015.

If you lived around here then, you may remember what this house looked like in 2015. Windows boarded up, soot marks streaking the walls and eaves above the windows and back





porch. In December 2013, the house had suffered a devastating fire. Thought to have been sparked by faulty wiring, the fire severely damaged the rear two-story porch along with surface areas throughout the interior —walls, ceilings, wood features. The back rooms were essentially gutted. Anything that wasn't charred was coated in soot.

The City of Little Rock cited the property owner in June 2014. It was put up for sale but couldn't find a buyer at the listed price point. In December 2014, the city issued a warning notice to repair the house or demolish it. Thankfully, in April 2015, after the asking price was cut in half, the Homard House was finally sold to someone who could still see a future for it.

Laura Winning with Whodunit Holdings is that person, and in a minute, she's going to tell us about the challenging process of restoring this beautiful house. It was a labor of love. But before I turn it over to her, I'd like us to take a few minutes to take a closer look at the architecture and better appreciate what we have here.

Let's step out to the front yard.

Architecture

The Isaac Homard House was listed on the National Register of Historic Places in 2017 with local significance for its architecture. It is an excellent example of the Neoclassical style in Little Rock.

The turn of the century saw a rise in the popularity of the Classical Revival style. Little Rock has a few other similar houses dating to this period. The Gibb-Altheimer House on Arch Street, which is a contemporary with the Homard House, has a similar profile with a full-façade, colonnaded porch at the street-facing gable end. Arkansas was also represented at the 1904 World's Fair in St. Louis by an elaborate Neoclassical building. Charles L. Thompson, who is thought to have designed the Homard House, designed another house in 1908 on Arch Street called the Marshall House that has a similar two-story, Greek-temple-like porch.

A house like this made a statement. By contrast, nearby blocks of Railroad Call contained humble one-story wood shotgun houses. The Homard House is also wood framed, but is clad with brick veneer, which was not as common at that time in Little Rock.

The front façade is dominated by this two-story, full-front porch with gable roof supported by four two-story columns. They are Roman Doric columns, fluted, with simple bases and capitals, and are made of cypress wood, which makes them extremely precious. The gable end, or pediment, is covered in blue slate and has an elaborate carved wood design featuring lily stalks and an obelisk draped with a wreath.





The front entrance is very ornate. It is flanked by fluted wood pilasters with Ionic capitals topped by a wood pediment decorated with floral motifs, wood moldings, and a keystone. The wood door has thirty-five glass panes and is surrounded by sidelights and a transom that have eight panes each.

The rear elevation used to have a two-story, wood-frame porch that was enclosed by a lattice on the second story. The 2013 fire destroyed that porch. When the house was rehabilitated in 2015-2016, it was converted from a residence into an office building, so that old back porch area was rebuilt as a fully enclosed addition, with a conference room on the second floor that has a great view of the State Capitol. This rear addition occupies the same footprint as the former back porch.

The renovation work done to this house was extensive, and now it is even better shape than before the fire. In 2018, Preserve Arkansas, the nonprofit historic preservation advocacy group, recognized the significance of the rehabilitation work done here with an Award for Excellence in Preservation Through Restoration to Whodunit Holdings, LLC.

Now I'm going to let Whodunit Holdings' Laura Winning tell you what went into this restoration work!

Restoration

LAURA WINNING:

When you look at this great brick, this ironstone brick, it's very unusual. You probably haven't seen it anywhere else. When people come to try to pressure wash it, you're like, "No, you can't do that." They think that's mold.

Now when we were restoring it, we found poorly patched cracks in the masonry, because the house was settling. When you go upstairs, the second door to the right, if you walk across, you'll feel the slope. Well, that's only a minor slope compared to what it was. Because what you don't realize is we did as much work underneath the house—workers were climbing underneath the house to shore this up, including the porch, because when we purchased the house, we were in danger of losing that fourth column, because everything had sunk so much. And we had an estimate for these columns that was about \$18,000 apiece if we had to replace them. They are very solid.

So the previous owners, in all their wisdom, had gone all the way around the house to fill up the cracks from the settling with bathroom grout that was white. It was very beautiful, and very expensive to hand-remove and replace with sanded grout.





And the other things that I would say is when you look at these windows, these are the original windows. We did replace the glass with double-pane glass. This historic house is one of the most energy-efficient you will find. The windows in some historic houses were made to raise up and down. This front window one was not.

As you move in to the first room, the fire started on the back side. What you see is mostly intact from the windows to the hardware. The door hardware had been painted over and then the burn, so when the house sat empty, the people who were vandalizing the house didn't realize what was underneath there. So we had much of the original hardware left. But as I said, the windows, the double-pane glass was replaced. But the windows themselves are the original windows.

The staircases are original, except in areas where the burn was so bad that we had to replicate some of the items. The molding on the outside of this house is not very ornate, but it required us to buy special knives in order to replace it where it needed to.

So as you go in and take a look, understand that across the columns, all of the woodwork in there was removed, and we did a process called walnut blasting. Everything was covered in soot, including all of your wood in the walls and in the attic.

So does anyone know why two-by-fours are called two-by-fours? Exactly—They used to be twoby-fours. If you were to go in the basement, which we're not going to do today, you would find sister woodboards attached to the old wood to reinforce everything so that Kyle Ludwig and them can have heavy furniture and it doesn't come through the floor. However, the walnut blasting—when they blasted the two-by-fours—we still had enough wood so that they look like normal two-by-fours you buy now.

But that's how much they had to walnut blast off of the wood so that you didn't walk in today and smell the smoke. I personally had on a mask. We tried to save the plaster and anything that we could, but the house had batting in the walls. And so even on the pictures where you still see the wallpaper, there was no way to save it, because the house was burning from the inside of the walls out. People say, "Why walnut blasting?" It's less abrasive and less messy than sandblasting.

So when you go in the first room that entire fireplace is the original fireplace with the original tile. It's the only one that is totally original from the house.

The downstairs one, the blue fireplace, that room was really affected by the fire, so we had to use some white tile in the center. And if you look inside the white tile, you'll see that the blue tile doesn't really match up with what's on the fireplace. That's because the fire got so hot, it





burned the glaze on the tile next to the white tile. But we saved everything that we could. And the metal inserts are all the original metal inserts.

As you move upstairs, you'll see two other different fireplaces. One of those mantels was totally destroyed. We had no pictures. It's the one on the left, the brown fireplace. I called all over the country looking for things from the same time period. That was in a man's barn in Minnesota, and he sent it to us. But I still didn't have any tile. So I talked to a lady that was restoring a house in St. Louis, and the lighter tile near the fireplace insert, she had. But she had a friend who was restoring another house, and she sent me some too. So that's our smorgasbord fireplace, and it turned out to be one of my favorite ones.

The green room, that is the color from the pictures that we had. And that fireplace is modeled off of the blue fireplace downstairs, you'll see the similarity.

The blue one downstairs, part of it is the original fireplace, and part of it we had to build a section to replicate. So I hope you enjoy it.

As you go up the stairs, even on the tops of the columns, you can see the burn marks. And you can know that I personally was in there cleaning up the tiles and everything else. The tiles had been painted over and burned, so we didn't know they were blue!

Every project has unexpected pleasures and nightmares. As life would have it, we're about at the end of the project and I'm breathing a sigh of relief. And the excavators are out there digging, and I'm taking my mom to vote down the street.

And they call me, "Laura, the excavators just hit an antique cistern." And you can Google this in the paper and read about it. And as life would have it, they were having a cistern convention in Little Rock of all places.

And so they all come running to the Homard House with their suits and dresses on to see what we're digging up. And Rachel has many of the glass objects they found. It was actually a very large, beautiful cistern with a very large, beautiful bill for having to excavate everything in it—I think it was 29 dump trucks—in order to get a driveway that you can walk on and that was going to last for a lifetime. And so that's one of those unexpected things that really drove the cost of the house up. There's nothing you can do about it. You have two choices: cry—which I did on the lot behind the house—and finish—which we did. So enjoy the finished product.





The Importance of Historic Preservation

ASHLEY SIDES:

Kyle, can you tell us a little bit about what this house means to you and what interested you in it?

KYLE LUDWIG:

Hey guys, I'm Kyle Ludwig, and I'm blessed to currently own this beautiful house. I leased it for the last five years from Laura Winning and Whodunit Holdings and was able to purchase it from her in the last few months.

So, Laura did such a wonderful job restoring this place that we are able to use it as a law firm, fully functioning, every day. It is one of the most sound buildings that I've ever been in, and that's a huge credit to her. And also, there's a wonderful parking lot here that, long ago—assuming, since they found the cistern in it—that it was another home.

Thankfully, we have that now, so I can have clients and staff able to park here. That is a huge deal, as well as some of the other features of this home. You guys won't see by walking through it because they were able to preserve the historic look of it, but there's really fancy wiring behind all of these walls and everything works magically in this.

And you'll also see exit signs everywhere, you will see recessed lighting in here. It is operated as a commercial building, but it is fully restored as it was originally in 1905.

I want to thank Laura for all the wonderful work she did restoring this place, because without her vision, this place would not be here today.

Thank you all very much for coming.

The Capitol Zoning District Commission

ASHLEY SIDES:

I want you to hear from Amy Jones, who is the director of the Capitol Zoning District Commission. You can tell us about what you are doing.

AMY JONES:

I'm going to be very brief because I know we've all been out here a bit. Hi, I am Amy Jones. I do have the great honor and the great privilege of being the director of Capitol Zoning, which is a part of the Arkansas Historic Preservation Program. We do thank all of you for coming today. Ashley did a wonderful job; Ms. Winning did a wonderful job.





This is why we do what we do, because 100 years ago when this house stood, it was a beautiful part of Little Rock. And now 100 years from now, it's still going to be part of Little Rock. So that is to their credit, and we can share it with our children and grandchildren.

And that is what Capitol Zoning does, too. We are not in a historic district. We are a state government-run organization, so we preserve historical structures through zoning. But because of that reason, we preserve and are responsible for protecting more buildings, more homes than any other historic district in Arkansas. So if you live in the area, if you know Capitol Zoning, if you have questions, my staff and I are always here to help you.

But again, this is a beautiful gem and a big diamond part of the Capitol Zoning—part of this is in the Capitol Area of Capitol Zoning. We also have what we call the Mansion Area, which is across the highway. That is also part of Capitol Zoning. And so I'm just here just to be proud that this is just a beautiful part of our city and I'm very thankful to these people and all the work they did.

Time to Explore the House!





Bibliography

- 1897. Sanborn Fire Insurance Map from Little Rock, Pulaski County, Arkansas. Sanborn Map Company. Accessed January 2024. https://www.loc.gov/item/sanborn00285_004/.
- 1913. Sanborn Fire Insurance Map from Little Rock, Pulaski County, Arkansas. Vol. 2. Sanborn Map Company. https://www.loc.gov/item/sanborn00285_006/.
- 1939. Sanborn Fire Insurance Map from Little Rock, Pulaski County, Arkansas. Sanborn Map Company. Accessed January 2024. https://www.loc.gov/item/sanborn00285_007/.
- Arkansas Democrat-Gazette. 2007. "Obituary of Lillian Faye White Hanks." March 27: 10.
- Arkansas Department of Vital Records. 1968. "Death Certificate for Andrew B. Hanks." *Death Certificates.* Little Rock, Arkansas: Via Ancestry.com. Arkansas, Death Certificates, 1914-1969 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019., September 3.
- —. 1941. "Death Certificate for Isaac J. Homard." *Death Certificates.* Little Rock, Arkansas: Via Ancestry.com. Arkansas, Death Certificates, 1914-1969 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019., March 17.
- —. 1926. "Death Certificate for Nellie Homard." *Death Certificates.* Little Rock, Arkansas: Via Ancestry.com. Arkansas, Death Certificates, 1914-1969 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019., September 17.
- —. 1955. "Death Certificates." *Death Certificate for William Thomas Spain*. Little Rock, Arkansas: Via Ancestry.com. Arkansas, Death Certificates, 1914-1969 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019., November 18.
- —. 1925. "Divorce Petition Coupon for Dorothy Homard." *Divorces.* Little Rock, Arkansas: Via Ancestry.com. Arkansas, Divorces, 1923-1972 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2019., 18 June.
- Arkansas Historic Preservation Program. 1984. "Marshall house." *National Register of Historic Places Nomination Form* (U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service). Accessed January 2024. https://www.arkansasheritage.com/docs/default-source/national-registry/pu1483pdf.pdf?sfvrsn=efe934fa_0.
- Beauman, Guy. 1906. "Little Rock Central Above." Atlas of Pulaski County, Arkansas. Compiled by Historic Map Works Rare Historic Maps Collection. Accessed January 2024. https://historicmapworks.com/Map/US/176147/Little+Rock+++Central+Above/Pulaski+County+ 1906/Arkansas/.
- —. 1906. "Little Rock West Central Above." Atlas of Pulaski County, Arkansas. Compiled by Historic Map Works Rare Historic Maps Collection. Accessed January 2024. https://historicmapworks.com/Map/US/176157/Little+Rock+++West+Central+Above/Pulaski+C ounty+1906/Arkansas/.
- Bell, James W. 2023. "Little Rock (Pulaski County)." *CALS Encyclopedia of Arkansas.* November 6. Accessed January 2024. https://encyclopediaofarkansas.net/entries/little-rock-970/.
- Blackco. 2014. "Lillian Faye White Hanks." *Find a Grave.* December 5. Accessed 2024 January. https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/139621771/lillian_faye_hanks.
- Blaisdell, F.L. 1913. "Blaisdell's Map of Little Rock, Ark." *CALS Encyclopedia of Arkansas*. Accessed January 2024. https://encyclopediaofarkansas.net/media/little-rock-map-1913-19242/.
- —. 1910s. "Blaisdell's Map of Little Rock, Arkansas." Arkansas Digital Archives. Accessed January 2024. https://digitalheritage.arkansas.gov/maps-collection/31/.





- City of Little Rock. n.d. "Our Historical City." *City of Little Rock, Arkansas.* Accessed January 2024. https://www.littlerock.gov/city-administration/cityclerksoffice/our-historical-city/.
- 1954. "Hanks, Andrew B (Faye L)." In *Polk's Little Rock--North Little Rock City Directory*, 199. Dallas, TX:
 R.L. Polk & Co., Publishers. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1958. "Hanks, Andrew B (Lillian F; White Kitchen Cafe)." In *Polk's Little Rock--North Little Rock City Directory*, 229. Dallas, TX: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1929. "Homard, B Van." In *Polk's Little Rock City Directory*, 279. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1929. "Homard, B Van." In *Polk's Little Rock City Directory*, 279. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1928. "Homard, Benj V." In *Polk's Little Rock City Directory*, 268. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Company. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1925. "Homard, Isaac J (Nellie)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock Directory*, 253. Little Rock, AR: R.L. Polk & Company. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1926. "Homard, Isaac J (Nellie)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock Directory*, 281. Little Rock: R.L. Polk & Company. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1949. "Homard, Van (Jose)." In *Polk's Little Rock--North Little Rock City Directory*, 408. St. Louis, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1916. "Homard, Van." In *Polk's Southern Directory Co.'s Little Rock and Argenta City Directory*, 987. Little Rock, AR: Polk's Southern Directory Company. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1931. "Homard, Van B (Josie E)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 279. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1934. "Homard, Van B (Josie E)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 271. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1930. "Homard, Van B (Josie)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 289. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1935. "Homard, Van B (Josie)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 267. Kansas City, MO: R.L. Polk & Co.
- 1942. "Homard, Van B." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 293. St. Louis, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- jwb. 2015. "Andrew Briscoe Hanks." *Find a Grave.* October 5. Accessed January 2024. https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/153312356/andrew-briscoe-hanks.





- National Archives at St. Louis. 1968. "Application for Headstone for Van Benjamin Homard." Applications for Headstones, 1/1/1925 6/30/1970. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., Headstone Applications for Military Veterans, 1861-1985 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2012.
- Patton, Rachel. 2018. "Awards Honor Outstanding Achievements in Historic Preservation ." *Preserve Arkansas.* January 24. Accessed January 2024. https://preservearkansas.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/01/AR-Preservation-Awards-Press-Release-24-Jan-2018.pdf.
- Rita. 2012. "Zadie Homard." *Find a Grave.* February 18. Accessed January 2024. https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/85144922/zadie-homard.
- rodmac. 2009. "Isaac J. Homard." *Find a Grave.* June 30. Accessed January 2024. https://www.findagrave.com/memorial/38914246/isaac-j-homard.
- 2024. "Search results for 1217 W 3rd St, Little Rock, AR 72201." *ARCountyData.com*. January. Accessed January 2024. https://www.arcountydata.com/search.asp.
- Smith, Sandra Taylor. 2017. "Homard, Isaac, House." National Register of Historic Places Nomination Form (U.S. Department of the Interior, National Park Service). Accessed January 2024. https://www.arkansasheritage.com/docs/default-source/national-registry/pu9848_nrpdf.pdf?sfvrsn=5d11235e_0.
- 1956. "Spain, Nelle (wid Wm)." In *Polk's Little Rock--North Little Rock City Directory*, 560. Dallas, TX: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1958. "Spain, Nelle S." In *Polk's Little Rock--North Little Rock City Directory*, 197. Dallas, TX: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1942. "Spain, W Thomas (Nell Sue)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 553. St. Louis, MO: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- 1947. "Spain, W Thos (Nell S)." In *Polk's Little Rock and North Little Rock City Directory*, 634. St. Louis, MO: R.L. Polk & Co.
- 1954. "Spain, Wm T (Nelle S)." In *Polk's Little Rock--North Little Rock City Directory*, 468. Dallas, TX: R.L. Polk & Co. Via Ancestry.com. U.S., City Directories, 1822-1995 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2011.
- Staff of the CALS Encyclopedia of Arkansas. 2023. "Pulaski Heights (Pulaski County)." *CALS Encyclopedia of Arkansas.* December 20. Accessed January 2024.

https://encyclopediaofarkansas.net/entries/pulaski-heights-pulaski-county-6575/.

- The Heights Neighborhood Association. 2009. "The Heights: A History." *CALS Encyclopedia of Arkansas.* Accessed January 2024. https://encyclopediaofarkansas.net/media/pulaski-heights-history-21302/.
- United States Selective Service System. 1942. "Registration Card for Benjamin Van Homard." *Selective Service Registration Cards, World War II: Fourth Registration.* Via Ancestry.com. U.S., World War II Draft Registration Cards, 1942 [database on-line]. Lehi, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations, Inc., 2010.
- —. 1917. "Registration Card for Van Campen Homard." World War I Selective Service System Draft *Registration Cards, 1917-1918.* Via Ancestry.com. U.S., World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918 [database on-line]. Provo, UT, USA: Ancestry.com Operations Inc, 2005., June 5.





- US Census Bureau. n.d. "1900 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Big Rock Township, Little Rock City, Ward 6, p. 46, enumeration district (ED) 87, sheet 3, dwelling 49, family 57, Isaac Homard; NARA microfilm publication T623, roll 74." *Ancestry.com.*
- n.d. "1920 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Big Rock Township, Little Rock City, Ward 5, p. 1597, enumeration district (ED) 134, sheet 6B, dwelling 105, family 128, Isaac J. Homard; NARA microfilm publication T625, roll 79." *Ancestry.com*.
- n.d. "1930 US census, Jackson County, Arkansas, population schedule, Bird Township, Tuckerman Town, p. 1498, enumeration district (ED) 34-3, sheet 4, dwelling 83, family 85, Isaac J. Homard; NARA microfilm publication T626, FHL microfilm: 2339813." *Ancestry.com.*
- n.d. "1930 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Big Rock Township, Little Rock City, Ward 5, p. 8701, enumeration district (ED) 60-27, sheet 7B, dwelling 132, family 200, Van Homard; NARA microfilm publication T626, FHL microfilm: 2339826." *Ancestry.com*.
- —. n.d. "1940 US census, Jackson County, Arkansas, population schedule, Bird Township, Tuckerman Town, enumeration district (ED) 34-1, sheet 3B, household 86, Ike Homard; NARA microfilm publication T627, roll 144." *Ancestry.com*.
- n.d. "1940 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Big Rock Township, Little Rock City, Ward 5, enumeration district (ED) 60-45, sheet 8B, household 202, Van B. Homard; NARA microfilm publication T627, roll 00167." *Ancestry.com*.
- n.d. "1950 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Brodie Township, enumeration district (ED) 60-27, sheet 36, dwelling 308, Van C. Homard; roll 4198." *Ancestry.com.*
- n.d. "1950 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Little Rock City, enumeration district (ED) 77-112, sheet 3, dwelling 25, William T. Spain; roll 1818." *Ancestry.com*.
- n.d. "1950 US census, Pulaski County, Arkansas, population schedule, Little Rock City, enumeration district (ED) 77-194, sheet 75, dwelling 17, Andrew B. Hanks; roll 1820." *Ancestry.com*.
- Ware, David. 2023. "Arkansas State Capitol Building." CALS Encyclopedia of Arkansas. November 30. Accessed January 2024. https://encyclopediaofarkansas.net/entries/arkansas-state-capitolbuilding-377/.





The Arkansas Historic Preservation Program is the agency of Arkansas Heritage responsible for the identification, evaluation, registration and preservation of the state's cultural resources. Arkansas Heritage is a division of the Arkansas Department of Parks, Heritage, and Tourism.



This material was produced with assistance from the Historic Preservation Fund, administered by the National Park Service, Department of the Interior. Any opinions, findings, and conclusions or recommendations expressed in this material are those of the author(s) and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Department of the Interior.

This program receives Federal financial assistance for identification and protection of historic properties. Under Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, and the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, the U.S. Department of the Interior prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, national origin, disability or age in its federally assisted programs. If you believe you have been discriminated against in any program, activity, or facility as described above, or if you desire further information, please write to: Office for Equal Opportunity, National Park Service, 1849 C Street NW, Washington, D.C. 20240.

Arkansas Historic Preservation Program 1100 North Street | Little Rock, AR 72201 | p: 501.324.9880 | f: 501.324.9184 info@arkansaspreservation.org | ArkansasPreservation.com



